	MINUTE NUMBERS 103 



Minutes of Policy & Finance Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 7 June 2005 starting at 7.00pm

Present:

Councillor C J Holtom (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Finance, Director of Community Services and Director of Development Services.

91
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors 

92
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 22 March 2005 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

93
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

94
GERSHON REVIEW – EFFICIENCY GAINS

Committee considered the report of the Director of Finance on the background to the Gershon Review and its implications for the Council.  The report also sought to approve the forward looking part of the Annual Efficiency Statement.

The Director of Finance reported that the Government required local authorities to achieve efficiency gains totalling at least £6.45 billion by 2007/08.  Over the next three years each local authority was expected to achieve 2.5% per annum efficiency gains compared to the 2004/05 base line.  The Government said that local authorities would have full flexibility on how and where these gains could be achieved providing at least half were cashable.  

He then went into detail in relation to the measuring and reporting of efficiency gains, the measurement of efficiency gains which included a definition of efficiency, the type of efficiency savings which were required and gave a financial breakdown of what was required from this authority.  He also gave details in relation to capital spending.

There was also a requirement to produce an Annual Efficiency Statement which the Director of Finance gave further details of.

He highlighted various principles for assessing efficiency gains which included, initial analysis, end of year reporting and the review process.  A timescale for future actions was also included within the report.  The Director of Finance commented that because Ribble Valley had always sought efficiencies wherever possible, certainly in the first year of the three year programme, the 2.5% which was being demanded by the Gershon Review was not too difficult to achieve and he gave details of how this was to be done.  Members then asked a number of questions in relation to the thrust of the report and expressed some concern in relation to the extra work load which this would place on senior management.  

RESOLVED:
That

1.
Committee note the requirement placed on the Council with the Gershon Review and endorse the approach set out in the report;

2.
approve the forward look part of the Annual Efficiency Statement;

3.
the Budget Working Group be responsible for taking the Gershon process forward for further years and reporting back to this Committee; and

4.
the Budget Working Group for 2005/06 be reappointed and to consist of six Conservatives, four Liberal Democrats and one Independent Councillor.

95
CAPITAL OUTTURN 2004/05

The Director of Finance submitted his report which informed Members of the provisional final position for the last financial year and gave details of the likely level of slippage on this Committee’s schemes.

He further reported that the Officer Capital Working Group had met on 21 April  and discussed the position on each scheme.

He reported that Committee has spent 69% of its revised capital programme.  There had been considerable slippage totalling £185,660.  However, this mainly related to the IEG3 scheme with slippage of £114,470 and the replacement of the Council’s telephone system where, due to some teething problems, payments to the contractor had yet to be made.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

96
OVERALL CAPITAL OUTTURN 2004/05

The Director of Finance submitted his report on the overall capital outturn 2004/05.  He informed Members of the provisional final position for the last financial year and informed Members of the likely level of slippage on the overall programme.  

He commented that overall, the Council had spent 85% of the total revised capital programme.  This was considerably better than in previous years.  However, there was still some room for improvement.  The Budget Working Group would be asked to consider the final outturn in detail over the next few weeks.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

97
DEBTORS STATEMENT AND ACCOUNTS RECOVERY

The Director of Finance reported on the following;

· National Non Domestic Rates (NNDR)

· Council Tax

· Sundry Debtors

A member asked why in some of the instances the collection rates were down on previous years and the Director of Finance commented that this was due to the change over to payment by direct debit rather than direct payment.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

98
BUDGET WORKING GROUP

Committee received the minutes of the Budget Working Group dated 9 March 2005.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

99
TARGETS FOR THE CORPORATE MANAGEMENT TEAM 2005/06

Committee considered details of a report in relation to policy targets for 2005/06  these were as follows:

· Corporate Management Team Strategic Target – to ensure that the Council discuss and agree future priorities and lesser priorities as an essential part of the budget preparation process for 2006/07.  

· David Morris, Chief Executive Target – to introduce the Council’s joint shared service contact centre.

· Paul Timson, Director of Legal Service Target – to oversee the carrying out of the job evaluation exercise for all the Council’s staff in accordance with the decisions taken by Personnel Committee.

· Stewart Bailey, Director of Development Services Target – to enable the continued development of the Ribble Valley Strategic Partnership.

· Marshal Scott, Director of Finance Target – earlier closure of the Council’s accounts.

· John Heap, Director of Community Services Target – to ensure that the Council discuss and agree how to proceed with regard to housing options appraisal and to proceed with the appropriate actions arising from that decision.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

100
Public relations and media evaluation April 2004 to March 2005

The Chief Executive submitted a report which evaluated the public relations and media work carried out by the Corporate Communications Officer during the period April 2004 to March 2005.  

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

101
TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR SPECIAL INTEREST GROUP

Members discussed the terms of reference for the special interest group which had been drafted by Lawrence W Serewicz, Scrutiny Manager Weir Valley District Council.  Members also discussed the other groups which reflected the interests of Ribble Valley including the sparsely populated Council’s group. 

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

102
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by virtue of the following item being exempt information under Category 7 and 9 of Schedule 12a of the Local Government Act 1972 being exempt information, the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

103
PURCHASE OF E‑PROCUREMENT/FINANCIAL LEDGER SYSTEM

The Director of Finance submitted a report which recommended the purchase of an E‑Procurement System and asked Members to consider up-grading the Council’s financial ledger system.

He reminded Members that one of the IEG priority outcomes related to E‑Procurement.  The Government believed that local authorities acquiring goods and services electronically could make them more efficient and some of the Gershon efficiency savings assumed savings from E-Procurement.

The Council’s current financial ledger system included a purchase ordering module but this was not capable of dealing with certain areas of work.  

Civica Financial Systems had developed an E-Procurement system which would achieve all of the above,  This would mean we would no longer need paper based ordering systems.

He then gave details of the discussions which he had been having with both Burnley and Rossendale Councils in relation to all three Councils obtaining this new system.  He reported on the offer which had been made from Civica Financial Systems.

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
agree to purchase the E-Procurement system from Civica;

2.
agree in principle to purchase the Civica System subject to further discussions with Civica and Rossendale/Burnley Councils; and

3.
delegate to the Director of Finance in consultation with the Chair and Shadow Chairman of this Committee to decide whether to accept the offer from Civica subject to the other two Councils also purchasing this new system.

The meeting closed at 8.47pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Marshal Scott (414430).
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